
                                                                REGULAR MEETING

SAUK RAPIDS CITY COUNCIL

SAUK RAPIDS GOVERNMENT CENTER, 250 Summit Ave N.

Monday, August 22, 2016

6:00PM

MINUTES
6:00 P.M. 
1. Call to Order and Pledge of Allegiance

Mayor Brad Gunderson called the meeting to order at 6:00p.m. Members present: Kurt Hunstiger, Ellen Thronson, Steve Heinen, and Nick Sauer. Others present: Ross Olson, City Administrator, Todd Schultz, Community Development Director, Pete Eckhoff, Public Works Director, Terry Wotzka, City Engineer, Matt Loven, City Attorney, Jack Kahlhamer, Finance Director, and Dana Furman, Administrative Services Coordinator
2. Additions or Changes to the Agenda 
Ross Olson noted that a revised agenda item 9-A was placed the dais before the start of the meeting. Chief Beise requested to add 2nd Avenue North Update as agenda item 11-B.
3.
Approve the Agenda

Motion: Moved by Councilperson Sauer and seconded by Councilperson Hunstiger to approve the Agenda as amended. Motion carried unanimously.

      4.
Approve Minutes
 

A. 8-8-16 Regular City Council Meeting Minutes
Motion: Moved by Councilperson Thronson and seconded by Councilperson Heinen to approve the  8-8-16 Regular City Council Minutes. Motion carried unanimously.  

B. 8-12-16 Canvassing Board Minutes

Motion: Moved by Councilperson Heinen and seconded by Councilperson Sauer to approve the 8-12-16 Canvassing Board Minutes. Motion carried unanimously with Mayor Gunderson and Councilperson Hunstiger abstaining. 
5. Receive and File

NONE 
6. Mayor’s Communications
· Swearing in of Sauk Rapids Police Offier, Benjamin Behrendt
· Swearing in of Sauk Rapids Police Officer, Jacob Galvin
Mayor Gunderson and Chief Beise resided over the swearing in of Sauk Rapids Police Officers, Benjamin Behrendt and Jacob Galvin. Officer Behrendt’s wife and Officer Galvin’s mother pinned the new Officer’s badges on to their uniforms. 
7. Audience Items/Visitors Total Time Limit 2 Minutes for Items NOT on the Agenda
NONE

8. Public Hearings
A. Applicant




Purpose
City of Sauk Rapids
To Consider A Rezoning of Property From Residential 3 To Residential 1
1. Open Public Hearing
Todd Schultz informed the Council that recently the City was contacted by someone interested in having a home occupation at their place of residence. Schultz said that typically the use that they had in mind would work for a home occupation, but in this case the zoning for the site was Residential 3 instead of Residential 1.  City Ordinance does not allow home occupations in the Residential 3 district, which is typically the district for apartment buildings.
Schultz explained that after meeting with the Land Use Committee, there was a feeling that the R-3 zoning in that area was not appropriate and that it should be rezoned R1 instead.  He noted that there are a couple of multi-family properties in that area and with the action requested they would be non-conforming.  Schultz stated that this would mean that the multi-familiy properties could not be expanded; however, they could be maintained and rebuilt with the same footprint if someone wanted to do so. Schultz stated that the Committee felt that it would not be appropriate for additional multi-family buildings to be constructed in that area due to the close proximity to the middle school and other single family homes. 
Schultz displayed a map showing the area to be rezoned.  He said that at the request of the Land Use Committee, he notified impacted residents of the Planning Commission meeting as well as tonight’s City Council meeting in case they wanted to speak on the rezoning.

Schultz said that he was contacted by the current R-3 properties, and all three are currently maxed out in terms of size and did not see this to be an issue. 

Travis Majerus, 753 ½  Street South, spoke in favor of the rezoning.  Majerus stated that with this rezoning his fiancé can now run her eye lash extension business out of their home.  

2. Close Public Hearing 
Motion: Moved by Councilperson Sauer and seconded by Councilperson Thronson to close the public hearing.  Motion carried unanimously. 
3. Consider Action
Motion: Moved by Councilperson Heinen and seconded by Councilperson Sauer to rezone the property near Cross Street to R1.  Motion carried unanimously. 
B. Applicant




Purpose
City of Sauk Rapids
To Consider The Adoption Of An Ordinance Related To The Temporary Family Health Care Dwellings Law Recently Adopted By The State of Minnesota That Would Allow The City To “Opt Out” Of The Law
1. Open Public Hearing
Todd Schultz advised the Council that this past legislative session, the State passed a law allowing “Temporary Family Health Care Dwellings”.  He said that this law allows someone to pull an RV onto their property and allow a family member with a physical or mental impairment to live with them for up to one year.  Schultz explained that the law does not allow cities to modify the law or be more restrictive but it does allow cities to “opt out”of the law altogether.

Schultz said that the Land Use Committee met and they had a number of concerns with the new law and also felt that since the City’s Ordinance already allows for family members to live within the home itself, this law was attempting to address a problem that does not exist.  In order for a City to “opt out”, the City must adopt an Ordinance.  The League of Minnesota Cities created a model ordinance, which is what the Committee is recommending that the City adopt tonight.
The Planning Commission is recommending the “opt out” option.  Schultz said that in discussions with other area cities, it sounds like most, if not all, cities are also choosing to “opt out”. 
2. Close Public Hearing 
Motion: Moved by Councilperson  Sauer and seconded by Councilperson Thronson to close the public hearing. Motion carried unanimously.
3. Consider Action

Motion: Moved by Councilperson Hunstiger and seconded by Councilperson Heinen to approve an ordinance opting out of the requirements of Minnesota Statutes, Section 462.3593. Motion carried unanimously. 
C. Applicant




Purpose
El Rosario, Inc. 
To  Consider A Vacation Request To Vacate The Northerly Portion Of The Alleyway To Allow The Expansion Of A Meat Processing Facility Across The Alleyway From The Block Occupied By Manea’s Meats And Onto The Property At 117, 113, and 109 3rd Avenue North
1. Open Public Hearing
Todd Schultz stated that in July the Council approved a Site Plan, PUD, and alleyway Vacation for the Manea’s Meats (D.B.A. El Rosario) expansion project in the downtown.  Schultz explained that at the direction of Legal, the City is going through the vacation step again to be certain that there are no questions in regards to the Public Hearing process.

Schultz noted that Manea’s Meats is proposing to vacate the portion of the alleyway that is impacted by their expansion.  He stated that the alleyway has utilities in it from Xcel, Charter, and the City.  Xcel and Charter will relocate their utilities while the City replaces their utilities with a ductile iron, which has a 100 year design life according to the City Engineer. Schultz said that the City will keep an easement in place which will run through the new building.  The City would also get an easement that would connect the remaining alleyway with 3rd Avenue North.
2. Close Public Hearing 
Motion: Moved by Councilperson Sauer and seconded by Councilperson Thronson  to close the public hearing. Motion carried unanimously. 
3. Consider Action

Motion: Moved by Councilperson Heinen and seconded by Councilperson  Sauer to approve a resolution vacating a portion of the alleyway in Block 27 on the condtion that an easement be provided that would connect the remaining alleyway with 3rd Avenue North. Motion carried unanimously. 
D. Applicant




Purpose
Torborg Builders
To Consider A Planned Unit Development That Would Allow A 57 Unit Apartment On Property Zoned Commercial
1. Open Public Hearing
Todd Schultz noted that Torborg Builders has applied to construct a 57 unit apartment building in the downtown on the parcel previously occupied by the American Legion.  Schultz stated that the apartment building will be a 57 unit building with a unit makeup of more one bedrooms than what the City would typically see. The proposed apartment project will have an underground parking garage and a rooftop patio. Schultz said that in order to meet parking requirements, three existing rows of parking stalls that are south of the bridge, which are currently owned by the City, will be included as part of this project. 
Schultz explained that staff has been encouraged by the Council and the HRA for many years to try to get an apartment building on this parcel as generally guided by the Comprehensive Plan. He said that he was down to the Legislature twice to try to help get special legislation that allows for the City to provide financial assistance to this project.  Schultz noted that staff has been struggling for ten years to find any Developer who would be willing to do an apartment project above commercial.  He said that he couldn’t even find anyone who was interested in doing a plain apartment project in this location until now. 
Schultz went over the hurdles that have prevented an apartment project from moving forward in this location in the past.  He discussed the additional costs that the Developer is faced with with a downtown apartment project.  Underground parking is very expensive.  Also, in order to have amenties on the rooftop, which the City has required, means that the rooftop has to be flat.  Schultz pointed out that in order to get a reasonable number of units, the project must be more than three stories high. He explained that because this building is in the downtown, it must meet the City’s design standards, which will add additional expenses as this  is a very large building.

Schultz noted that due to the additional expenses, the Applicant has been working with the City/HRA on providing financial assistance to make the project feasible.

Schultz said that City Ordinance requires two parking stalls per unit, which would require this project to have 114 stalls. The Applicant is proposing to provide 102 stalls.  He noted that because of all of the one bedroom units, the project may have a lessor need for parking stalls. The building will also have access to public transportation which will also lower the parking need.  Schultz said that he has spoke with his colleagues in the metro area and they have stated that apartments in the downtown have less of a need for parking stalls than a typical apartment project. 

Schultz noted that a lighting plan must be presented at the time of the building permit demonstrating that light sources are effectively contained within the development and shall not cause glare of light to spillover to any adjacent property unless approved by the City.  

Schultz said that the trash enclosure shall be in the underground parking lot.

Schultz explained that the grading and drainage plan has not been submitted yet and will require City approval as a condition of this approval.  He stated that a landscaping plan will also need to be brought back and approved by the City.
Schultz said that the Planning Commission has unanimously recommended approval.

He noted that staff recommends approval of the Site Plan and PUD with the following conditions:

· A lighting plan must be presented at the time of or before the building permit demonstrating that light sources are effectively contained within the Development and shall not cause glare of light spillover to any adjacent property unless otherwise approved by the City.

· A grading and drainage plan will need to be submitted to and approved by the City.

· A landscaping plan must be brough back for approval by the City.

· The City must approve the building elevations when they are complete.

· The building materials must also be brought back for City approval.

· There are a number of public easements that will need to be changed or vacated, which will also be a condtion of approval.
Councilperson Heinen questioned the number of stalls remaining in the public parking lot.  Schultz thought that there was still ample public parking remaining.
2. Close Public Hearing 
Motion: Moved by Councilperson Hunstiger and seconded by Councilperson Heinen to close the public hearing. Motion carried unanimously. 
3. Consider Action

Motion: Moved by Councilperson Heinen and seconded by Councilperson Sauer to approve the Site Plan and PUD with the condtions stated. 
E. Applicant




Purpose
Sauk Rapids HRA
To Consider The Vacation Of Public Drainage And Utility Easements In Downtown Sauk Rapids To Accommodate The Construction Of A 57 Unit Apartment
1. Open Public Hearing
Todd Schultz noted that the City owns certain property legally described as Lots 1 and 2, Block Three, and Outlot A, Sauk Rapids Bridge, Benton County upon which certain sidewalk, landscape, drainage and utility easements are located.  Schultz said that the City and petitioner, Timothy Torborg and Stephen Torborg, d/b/a Torborg Builders, desire to vacate said easments to allow for the redevelopment of the underlying property.
2. Close Public Hearing 
Motion: Moved by Councilperson Heinen and seconded by Councilperson Thronson to close the public hearing.  Motion carried unanimously. 
3. Consider Action

Motion: Moved by Councilperson  Sauer and seconded by Councilperson Thronson to approve the Resolution for the Vacation of Certain Easements in Sauk Rapids Bridge Plat. Motion carried unanimously. 
9. Consent Agenda 
A. Approve Disposing of Old City Property at I.R.A.Y. Auction in Foley

B. Approve Sending Newly Promoted Police Sergeant to Leadership Academy

C. Authorize Modifications to Liquor Ordinance As It Pertains to Special Events

D. Approve Change Order No. 1 to the 8th Avenue South and 9th Avenue South Improvement Project

Motion:  Moved by Councilperson Hunstiger and seconded by Councilperson Thronson to approve agenda items 9A-9D. Motion carried unanimously.
10. Regular Agenda
A. Fieldhouse Presentation
Ross Olson noted that Murray Mack from HMA Architechts is here tonight to present the draft field house options and costs that were generated from meetings with officials from the City, Sauk Rapids-Rice School District, and the Field House Group supporters. Olson stated that a group of individuals have asked the City to look into the possibility of building a field house type of facility in Sauk Rapids with ½ cent sales tax proceeds based on the referendum that was voted on in 2014.
Murray Mack presented the options, which were as follows:

· Option A-Field house is not connected to the school, 4 gym layout, at grade track, new parking to the west, optional expanded parking to the west

· Option A1-Fied house is not connected to school, 4 gym layout, no at grade track, new parking to the west, and optional expanded parking to the west

· Option B-Field house is connected to the school, 4 gym layout, at grade track, expanded parking to the west

· Option B1-Field house is connected to the school, 4 gym layout, no at grade track, running track above, expanded parking to the west
Mack discussed the cost saving measures that may be a possibility.  He said that he plans to meet with the School District once Mr. Bittman returns from medical leave. 
Olson said that staff did meet with the some personnel/leadership members from the Sauk Rapids-Rice School district on site. Olson stated that another step is to determine additional costs for connection fees, which can range from $1.5-$2 million. He noted that Mack will present to the School Board a similar presentation as to what the Council is seeing tonight. 
Councilperson Hunstiger said that he wants to hear from the School District as he is anxious to hear if they are with the City or not as it pertains to the building of a field house. 
Councilperson Heinen said that he agrees that he wants to hear where the School District stands on this issue.
Councilperson Sauer noted that, as a ½ Cent Sales Tax committee member, the information and visuals from Mack has greatly increased the vision, but he does want to hear more from the School.  

Councilperson Thronson said that this presentation definitely takes the vision to the next level but there are still questions as to how to make everything work. 

B. Conveyance of Property to HRA for Torborg Builders Project

Todd Schultz explained that the City Council previously had determined that the former excess bridge and DIM properties should be marketed and sold by the HRA since the HRA has a long history of downtown redevelopment and had redevelopment as one of its primary focuses. Schultz said that the marketing and development of the excess DIM properties is also consistent with the HRA’s Downtown Redevelopment Addendum to and Modification of the Houseing and Redevelopment Plan for Redevelopment Project No. 1.
Schultz said that over the past 10 years the City and HRA have attempted to find a buyer/developer for this property who would construct a project consistent with the City’s DIM Program goals, the Downtown Redevelopment Addendum and the City’s land use goals. He noted that the HRA entered into discussions with multiple developers, but all of the discussions fell flat. A variety of factors made this site difficult including the location near the railway and bridge, the fact that acess is extremely limited with no entrance or exit to Benton Drive, the grade change of the property which drops down from the bridge landing to Ralway Avenenue, which requires a multiple story development with entrance at a basement level one story lower than Benton Drive street level), and the site size and shape of the property.   Schultz explained that these site issues combined with a multi-year recession and real estate market stagnation have allowed this site to sit vacant for years and years with zero economic activity.
Schultz noted that over the course of the past couple of  years, the HRA/City staff have continued to discuss the potential development of the property by Timothy Torborg and Stephen Torborg d/b/a Torborg Builders.  The HRA now has a proposal from Torborg Builders for the development of a 57 unit apartment building on the site.  Schultz said that the construction of this project will further the goals of the DIM program in retaining the vitality of the City’s downtown by replacing lost residential density, creating a customer base, and adding to the stability of the downtown marketplace.

Schultz said that the proposal from the Torborgs includes conveyance of part of the existing parking lot area which lies south of the bridge.  He noted that this area was originaly created as mitigatation parking for downtown impacts.  Schultz stated that over the past ten years changes have occurred in the downtown, making the additional parking that once was needed no longer necessary.

Schultz explained that the HRA is requesting that the City convey the Property to the HRA in furtherance of the goals of the original DIM program goals and the Downtown Addendum to the City’s Redevelopment Plan.  The HRA will then convey the Property pursuant to a redevelopment contract for the construction of the apartment building pursuant to terms and condtions deemed appropriate by the HRA to effect such redevelopment. 

Schultz reviewed the resolutions that the Council is being asked to consider, which include a a resolution for approval of the Contract for Private Redevelopment with Torborg Builders and the associated $50,000 fee reduction, which would come out of the WAC/SAC fund.  

Jack Kahlhamer said that there are interfund loans set up to possibly recoup that $50,000.

Motion: Moved by Councilperson Sauer and seconded by Mayor Gunderson to approve the Resolution for the conveyance of the Property to the HRA for the HRA’s conveyance of the Property to Developer for the construction of a 57-unit apartment building and related improvements on the Property, and  approve the resolution authorizing the execution of the Contract for Private Redevelopment By and Between the Housing and Redevelopment Authority in and for the City of Sauk Rapids; and the City of Sauk Rapids, and Timothy J. Torborg and Stephen J. Torborg, D/B/A Torborg Builders and amounted fee credits.  Motion carried unanimously. 

11. Other Staff Items
A. 8-30-16 St. Cloud Area Joint Cities Meeting
Ross Olson noted that the City of Sauk Rapids will be hosting the next St. Cloud Area Joint Cities meeting on August 30th.  The meeting begins at 6:00pm  and there will be a Legislative Candidate Forum moderated by the League of Minnesota Cities. 
B. Update on 2nd Avenue North
Chief Beise provided an update regarding the thefts that the residents along 2nd Avenue North spoke with the Council about at the August 8th City Council meeting.  Beise stated that extra patrol is being provided as well as overtime for early morning hours. He stated that he spoke with one of the residents and the neighborhood is hosting a Neighborhood Watch meeting next Monday evening.  Beise stated that the thefts in this area have dropped, but that the Sauk Rapids Police Department will continue to monitor. 
12. Other Council Items and Communications
NONE
13. Approve List of Bills and Claims 

Motion: Moved by Councilperson Sauer and seconded by Councilperson Hunstiger to approve the List of Bills and Claims. Motion carried unanimously. 
Adjournment

Motion:  Moved by Councilperson Thronson and seconded by Councilperson Heinen to adjourn the meeting. Motion carried unanimously.

Mayor Gunderson adjourned the meeting at 6:56p.m.

Respectfully Submitted,

Dana Furman, Administrative Services Coordinator
8-22-2016
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